
Middle Georgia State University Faculty Senate AY 2017–2018 
Meeting #7 TEB 231, Macon Campus 

Friday, April 6, 2018  
 

Present:  
Dr. Donna Balding, Assistant Chair of Natural Sciences 
Dr. Shannon Beasley, Assistant Professor of Information Technology



Dr. Terri Miller, Chair of Respiratory Therapy 
Ms. Jessica Pipkin, Lecturer of Occupational Therapy 
Dr. Tara Underwood, Dean of School of Health Sciences 
Dr. Mary Wearn, Professor of English, Assistant Provost for Academic Planning & Policy 
 
Call to Order and Approval of Minutes and Agenda 
 
Dr. Frazier called the meeting to order at 10:07 am, and gave a few reminders concerning 
procedure. 
 
Dr. Frazier called for a motion to approve the minutes from the last meeting (March 2, 
2018). Dr. Spaid made the motion, and Dr. Swenson seconded. There was no discussion, 
and the motion was approved. 
 
Dr. Frazier noted a change of the agenda, the addition of Ms. Francis Davis to give a brief 
presentation. He then called for a motion to approve the agenda as amended. Dr. Swenson 
made the motion, and Dr. Scordato seconded. There was no discussion, and the motion was 
approved. 
 
Report from Dr. Blake 
 
Dr. Frazier introduced President Blake. Dr. Blake’s first topic was enrollment. After noting 
that enrollment has been busy lately, he mentioned that the recent open house had 
attracted over 1,000 visitors between two campuses, and a second was planned for later 
this month. During the first open house, over 200 students registered for the fall. Dr. Blake 
also announced some newly released data. USG has released its headcount census, and 
MGA has closed a 4.8% gap down to 1%. He noted that many of our neighboring 
institutions, such as Georgia Southwestern, had seen modest growth. The credit hour 
census has not yet been released, but Dr. Blake does not expect a drop. 
 
Dr. Blake reviewed the new USG focus on new student recruitment and retention via the 
Momentum Year initiative. He noted that he has tasked the Provost with creating an ad hoc 
group to consider and develop strategies for retention.  
 
Dr. Blake announced that the university is awaiting news of the next budget which is due 
this month, approximately April 19. He also announced that a request for any leftover funds 
at the end of the year for MGA to use for marketing and enrollment had been granted in the 
form of $200,000 to be used by the end of June, 2018. Although MGA had not expected this 
much funding approved, plans were developed for its use. 
 
Dr. Blake also touched on the subject of outreach. He announced that he and some other 
administrators and university leaders have been invited to the Warner Robins Airforce 
Base to meet with base commanders this coming Monday (4/9) about what MGA could do 
to help the base meet training and related needs. 
Dr. Blake asked for any questions. Dr. Shirley Camp asked if we know how or why places 



that we don’t have specifics, but that a regional trend indicates a rise of 3% over the past 
two years. He takes this to mean that MGA will need to do its research to what strategies 
have been working well for schools in our area. Dr. Blake also noted that USG currently 
does have this focus on retention and that the Executive Vice Chancellor of Academic 
Affairs, Dr. Tristan Denley, will be coming to MGA next week on April 11 to discuss this 
issue. 
 
Reports from Standing Committees and Boards 
 
Dr. Frazier announced that departmental elections for Senators for next year were in 
progress, and that the Senate will elect officers at its next meeting on April 27.  
 
Dr. Frazier asked for a motion to bring the update concerning the Senate Bylaws. Dr. 
Kilburn made the motion. Dr. Frazier explained that problems in the bylaws had been 
identified by Dr. Rebecca Lanning, and that an ad hoc committee had been formed to revise 
the bylaws. The revisions had been approved by the Executive Committee, and were now 
ready to come before the Senate. Dr. Frazier asked Dr. Steve Wallace to make the 





considering variations in teaching and discipline would have to be something the 
committee would need to consider. 
 
Ms. Francis Davis presented an update of the USG system-wide policy review that has been 
ongoing. She noted that the review has been moving quickly but that changes were not 
extensive. She reminded the senate of an email she had sent out recently addressing an 
update on the changes. She also wanted to publicize that any internal changes on policies 
can be found at <policies.mga.edu>. She reviewed the process that policy changes must go 
through, beginning with drafting, brought to the university cabinet, and having the 
resulting draft placed published for 30 days to allow for campus comment. She stated the 
importance of people needing to see and know about and be able to comment on proposed 
changes. Of those currently listed, Ms. Davis pointed to the new cloud storage policy as the 
largest current proposed change. She used this as an example of the process in motion 
since people had commented that the language of the original proposal suggested that One 
Drive might be the only approved collaboration software, and was it possible to soften that 
to allow for other practices and resources that were already being used successfully?  
 
Ms. Davis also noted that the system has tweaked over 90 policies, and that she was 
currently in the process of ensuring that MGA policies were in line with the updates. She 
also stated that the since the Student Handbook had previously been separate from the 
policy manual, she was working to combine those documents for clarity. Similarly, Human 
resources had three separate documents they needed to work from, including the system 
instruction and those of the institution, and that work was in progress to streamline that 
information. She also noted that there would likely be a few more changes announced at 
the remaining BOR meetings of the year. 
 
Dr. Brouwer asked why some policy changes included revision histories while others did 
not. Ms. Davis responded that partially that was because including them is difficult in the 
current platform (WordPress) but since the university was migrating into a different 
system it would likely become easier to ensure that information was included. Dr. Wearn 
commented that SmartCatalog might be a technological solution to consider.   
 
Ms. Davis also announced that MGA had adopted a free expression policy last year in 
response to concerns expressed by a local advocacy organization, but that an issue at a 
sister institution had caught the attention of the state legislature. A bill had been proposed 
and passed through the legislature and was now on the governor’s desk. The governor has 
yet to sign this bill, but if he did, it would mean a new policy on free expression. 
 
Dr. Frazier announced that Dr. Anderson wished to address the Senate which would 
require a suspension of the rules. Mr. Wallace made the motion, and Dr. Scordato seconded.  
 
Dr. Anderson first reminded the Senate that the university is in the process of hiring a Vice 
President of Enrollment, and announced that finalists should be coming to campus in mid-
May.  He then noted that our university has a blended mission which makes the Momentum 
Year 



should come through the Senate as it represents all the academic units. He also repeated 
Dr. Blake’s announcement that Dr. Tristan Denley would be on campus in Macon April 11, 



Anderson stated his agreement, and reiterated the Momentum Year emphasis on building 
grit, and that he’d seen a model of advising where students were to take nine hours in their 
major content area their first year.  
 
Dr. Camp asked if the professional advisors were moving back into the departments. Dr. 
Anderson said that they had never been fully removed, but that each department was going 
to be receiving advising plans and professional advisors. Ms. Butts observed that we may 
lose students in the first two years during their core studies, but that smaller major level 
classes in some departments had good retention. Dr. Anderson added the thought that the 
goal was to have students coming into a college, that they should be embedded from the 
beginning which would enable them to develop relationships within their college. The 
point was made that some programs are designed so that the majors don’t meet their major 
subject faculty until well into their studies. Dr. Anderson said that he was working to push 
back on that, but it was up to the individual colleges and programs. Mr. Simmons asked 
about the idea of undecided students being matched with professional advisors, not with 
faculty advisors. Dr. Anderson noted that the undecided label was being removed, and that 
since the advisors were being brought back in to the colleges, it should facilitate more 
collaboration. 
 



 
Dr. Frazier then asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Dr. Swenson moved to adjourn.  
Dr. Scordato seconded.  The meeting adjourned. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 Kathleen Burt, Recorder 
 
Addendum 
 
On April 9, 2018, an electronic vote was called for a proposal for a Rehabilitative 
Therapy Program-P-OTA-01-AA-2017-2018.  Voting closed on April 13, 2018. 
The vote was 19 for and 0 against.   
 
 

https://www.mga.edu/faculty-staff/governance/2017-2018/docs/senate-proposals/2018-04-01/P-OTA-01-AA-2017-2018.pdf

